



TOWN OF STANFORD

PLANNING BOARD 

WORKSHOP MEETING OF 1-13-10

PRESENT:

Robert R. Butts, Chair

John Royall

Jerry Monaco

Gerry Fernandez

James Fouts

Conrad Levenson

Thomas Angell

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE: Virginia Stern, Town Supervisor, Johanna Shafer, Town Board Liaison, Thomas Dewhirst, Town Board member, Lisa Kilmer, CAC Chair.

Mr. Butts opened the meeting with an explanation that the workshop had been arranged in November and December of 2009 as an opportunity to discuss Planning Board policies, procedures, and any concerns for the improved operation of the Planning Board.  He stated that there was no intention of discussing any applications before the Planning Board.  He acknowledged the public in attendance and invited their active participation.

APPLICANT GUIDE:

Supervisor Stern commented that she was delighted to see that an applicant guide is to be prepared.  She asked if the guide would include timeframes that would inform applicants of expected response times from the Board.  Mr. Butts explained that a general application flow chart is difficult to prepare due to the nature of Planning Board applications, in that they can take many different routes to approval.  He noted that the Planning Board must work within multiple timeframes set forth by Town Subdivision Code, Zoning, and SEQRA regulations.

Mr. Butts opened the topic up to discussion by Board members.  Mr. Royall asked if the application package was complete, with the understanding that there are areas where fees and forms must be updated.  Mr. Butts explained that some towns include additional references, such as an application checklist, to their application package, and that the Planning Board secretary, Michelle Turck, may be able to assist in creating a new applicant 
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guide with the help of a Board member.  Mr. Monaco offered to work with Ms. Turck on the applicant guide. 

GREENWAY COMPACT:

Mr. Royall asked if the Chairman was suggesting that the Planning Board recommend joining the Greenway Compact to the Town Board.  Mr. Butts explained that he was looking to discuss the possibility and solicit Board members’ opinions.  He noted that the Greenway Compact leaders had made a presentation to the Town in the past and may possibly be available to clarify the policies and procedures relative to Greenway Compact adoption.  

Mr. Royall asked what the status is with the Wappingers Creek intermunicipal agreement.  Supervisor Stern stated that she thought that the Town had adopted a resolution.  Mr. Butts asked if the Planning Board should consider this when reviewing applications.  Ms. Kilmer explained that the CAC has a copy of the agreement and conducts reviews of applications for the Planning Board, providing them with their recommendations on a case-by-case basis.  Mr. Angell asked if the Board had delineated the line, so that they know which applications need review by the CAC.  Mr. Levenson and Mr. Angell agreed that it would be beneficial to have an area delineated so that the applicant is aware of the type of review 

that will be necessary.  Ms. Kilmer noted that to delineate such an area, the Town would need to write it into the zoning code. 

Ms. Kilmer noted that the CAC would be reviewing the Greenway Compact further and making their recommendation to the Town Board regarding adoption.  She noted that Stanford is currently rewriting their codes and, if adopted, the Town will need to include the Compact in the Town Code. 

Ms. Hadden remarked that when the Greenway Compact first came about, the Town felt that adoption would have infringed on home rule authority.  She suggested that the Board look carefully at the methods of incentive.  Mr. 

Fouts remarked that he and Ms. Turck had attended a Greenway Guides workshop in December 2009, and that the DCPF had explained that adoption would not infringe on home rule.  
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Dutchess County Planning Federation should be contacted to set up a presentation to the Town’s boards.  Since the adoption of the Greenway compact would be a Town Board function, the Town Board should take the lead in the review of this issue. 

ESCROW LAW:

Mr. Butts explained that he had made a recommendation to the Town Board to update the Town’s escrow law to allow the Planning Board more discretion in setting the escrow amounts.  He explained that with large applications the escrow account is not adequate, and that some smaller applications have higher escrow amounts required than are actually needed.  Mr. Royall asked if there would be a set range, so that applicants would not complain that the amount is arbitrary.  Mr. Butts explained that they could use estimates by consultants to set the escrow amount. 

Discussion ensued regarding the process of notification and timeframes that must be considered when an applicant is at replenishment level, or in arrears.  Mr. Angell noted that if depleted escrow accounts result in a delay in review, an updated timeframe should be discussed with the applicant. 

STANDARDIZATION OF HABITAT REVIEW:

Ms. Kilmer asked what the Board was considering in regards to standardizing habitat review.  Mr. Butts explained that Hudsonia had 

completed a study for the Town years ago, and that the Planning Board and the Town’s engineer had attended training on how to apply the information to the review process, but the Board has not been uniform in their review process.  He noted that in the past the Planning Board has required applicants to obtain a consultant for habitat study if the application fell within sensitive environmental areas, as determined by the Hudsonia study, but has done so under the powers granted by SEQRA, rather than any explicit powers from the zoning code. 

Mr. Butts explained that Planning Board members on the Codes Committee have been looking to have review powers written into the Town zoning law, 
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and to get direction from the Town Board in standardizing the review process for those sensitive environmental areas.  Mr. Fernandez remarked 

that requiring additional consultants will increase the cost to the applicant and asked that the Town Board consider these effects.

Mr. Angell noted that, in addition to other factors, the Kittredge case had been overturned in part due to inadequate habitat study.  Mr. Fouts noted that the Planning Board must represent the Town’s best interests.  Mr. Monaco commented that portions of the Hudsonia study are wrong, is not comfortable with relying on their study, and feels that the expense of additional reviews for small projects is unnecessary. 

Ms. Kilmer noted that the CAC has made recommendation to the Town Board to include a Type 1 SEQRA list to be included in the Town’s master plan.  Once the documents are in place, the Planning Board will have the authority and guidance that they require.  She noted that the CAC is a resource to the Planning Board, and can help guide them in applying the Hudsonia information in addition to walking the property themselves.  

PUBLIC HEARINGS PROCESS:

Mr. Fernandez asked that if the process of leaving hearings open from month to month is to continue, that the public notice form be updated to inform the public that adjournment may occur.  Mr. Butts explained that the hearing notices have been updated to provide proper notification of adjournment possibility, and thanked Mr. Fernandez for the recommendation.  

Mr. Butts suggested that the Board not open a public hearing until after SEQRA determination has been made.  Discussion ensued regarding the merits of various hearing and adjournment scenarios.  Mr. Fernandez asked that the Chairman solicit advice from Dutchess County Planning Federation and New York State Planning Federation regarding how to treat the hearing process in light of the Kittredge case findings.  Mr. Butts agreed to make the inquiry, and noted that the Board had not reached consensus. 
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PREAPPLICATION CONFERENCE:

The use of a preapplication conference was discussed with regard to the benefit of using the process to help with applicants who are not represented 

by consultants.  Supervisor Stern asked if the Planning Board could assign two Board members to each application to conduct a conference outside of regular meetings.  Mr. Monaco suggested that the Board research other Town’s preapplication procedures, such as the Town of Ulster, where a Board member met with an applicant at the property, provided a checklist, and the applicant was able to provide all necessary materials for an approval at the next meeting.  A fast-track application option was discussed, with the 

note that the Town Code would need to change if the Board were to implement a fast-track option.  Supervisor Stern remarked that the Town website should provide access to all available Planning Board forms and guides.

ADOPTION OF WRITTEN RULES:

Mr. Butts suggested that the Board might want to adopt rules such as limiting the number of agenda items, time limits for meetings, and submission deadlines.  Time limits were discussed with the time consuming projects being of concern.  Mr. Butts noted that special meetings have been utilized in the past when a project was large enough. 

BUILDING ENVELOPES:

Mr. Fouts noted that building envelopes are a tool that should not be utilized in every project, but in instances where steep slopes, habitat or other constraints are of issue, they can be very useful.  The Board discussed the policy for implementation.  Mr. Levenson suggested that building envelopes be utilized on a case-by-case basis.  Mr. Butts noted that the Planning Board currently has authority to impose building envelopes only through the SEQRA process. 
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OTHER:

Mr. Butts thanked the Board and the attending public for their input and for making the workshop a success. 

Submitted By: _______________________________________




Michelle Turck, Planning Board Secretary

Approved By:  ________________________________________




Robert Butts, Chair


